ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 52

April 14, 2010

From:  John Hoffmann

BEFORE THE ELECTION AND CITY POLITICS STUFF:

I was extremely sad to see that 58-year-old Dr. Herbert Haupt who lived on the corner of Lochinvar and Mason Roads, died suddenly on Wednesday April 7.  

Herb was a busy fellow, an orthopedic surgeon, chief of staff and a director at Missouri Baptist Hospital and also, a trustee for his subdivision.  He had just returned from doing volunteer work in Haiti.  Dr. Haupt’s death was such a surprise because he was so active in outdoor activities and physical fitness. 

Despite his heavy schedule of his practice, his family and charity work, there was the fact that Dr. Haupt liked to stay in touch with local issues.  I would receive ten or twelve emails a year from him asking questions about local issues. 

He was buried on Monday.  His family asked in lieu of flowers that contributions be sent to Service International at 17466 Chesterfield Airport Rd, Chesterfield MO 63005.  For an active Ward-2 resident who just spent two weeks donating his skills to those in-need in Haiti, writing a check to this organization was easy to do.             

ONE ANOTHER NOTE:  Rock Hill Police Officer Matt Crosby was shot last Thursday and is paralyzed from the waist down.  Crosby is the father of three.  I mention this because frankly your family gets much better benefits if you are killed than if you are disabled for life.  Contributions are being accepted at any Heartland Bank to help Crosby and his family.  There is a Heartland Bank next to Straubs making it very easy for someone to take $5 in change and walk it next door and to make a donation. On Tuesday April 12, 2010 I took my last full paycheck from Town and Country, deposited it and then drove down to the Heartland Bank in Rock Hill and made a donation. 

REPORT FROM LOSERVILLE OR THE LAST HURRAH!

HOW DID I LOSE TO THIS GUY?...To paraphrase the SNL sketch featuring Jon Lovitz and Dana Carvey after the presidential debates of 1988.  From my view here are the reasons I lost.

THE PRINCIPIA FACTOR:  While there are two subdivisions on the Principia campus have a good voter turnout record, the apartments on campus have a poor record.  The dorm rooms have an almost non-existent voting record as those kids, after turning 18 year-old, normally register in their home state.  Those voting from Principia usually have a more liberal slant.  The place is full of deer lovers. 

Al Gerber managed to get the vote out at Principia.  Kids wearing white shirts and khakis were showing up to vote all afternoon long.    The vote doesn’t include just the school but the subdivisions near the school.  A number of these homes were purchased by people wanting to live close to Principia. 

THE EFFECT:  With Principia making the difference in the election, it means the Ward-2 will be represented by a person put into office by a number of voters not associated with homeownership, including the candidate himself, who is a condo owner.  The Principia subdivisions have houses with artificially low price control.  The subdivisions are not exactly diversified.  You have to be a Christian Scientist and connected to Principia to buy a house and you must sell the house back to Principia at a set price when you move. The Ward-2 alderman race was decided by people living in apartments, condos and dorms. That was the vote that put Al over the top.  He did get plenty of votes from elsewhere in the ward which allowed the Principia vote to be the difference.  

PAST LEADERSHIP WITH PRINCIPIA TIES ON BOA:  The most famous board member and then mayor associated with Principia is Skip Mange.  Skip later got elected as a Republican to two terms on the County Council.  Skip also was mayor when T&C wasted hundreds of thousands of dollars by capturing deer (watching most die from Capture Myopathy) transporting them to Southeast Missouri where the rest were shot and killed by  hunters and poachers.  The stories go that hunters could always tell the remaining deer from Town and Country.  Instead of running away, they would stand there and watch you shoot them.

Steve Donaldson was the last person with ties to Principia on the Board of Aldermen.  Steve was the guy pushing for the city to help the Fire District annex us in 2006 that would have resulted in everyone getting huge property tax increases.

NO EXCUSE:  The Principia Factor is part of the ward and if someone has the ability to get that vote out in a city election, more power to them.  They would not let me on the campus to get to homes.  However, Al sure had the signs in front of the Principia houses.  It is like Republican candidates trying to win in Illinois or Missouri…you know you may have to get extra votes to overcome the dead people voting in Chicago, St. Louis and Kansas City.      

THE TIM WELBY FACTOR:  Tim Welby has expended a lot of energy working against me for two years now.  He didn’t work that hard in 2008 when I defeated him by three votes, when he was telling people he would win by 80%.  In 2009 when he didn’t have to work hard for himself since he was running unopposed for Bill Kuehling’s seat, he worked very hard for our cigarette lobbyist/mayor Jon Dalton, who I filed against at the last minute so folks would at least have a choice.  Everyone, including me knew that Dalton would win (he did surprise me by how much he won).

 2009 marked the fourth consecutive year that Tim was a serial violator of Missouri Campaign Finance and Ethics laws. This was despite the fact that he received a warning in 2006 from the St. Louis County Board of Election Commissioners. Finally my wife, who was also my treasurer and had to file all my ethics’ reports on-time, reported him to the Ethics Commission and he was fined and placed on 2-years probation. Tim told all of his friends what I had done to him.  Hey TIM did this to himself by repeatedly breaking the law!  After getting a warning he continued to refuse to follow the law and failed to file required reports.  The complaint, fine and probation are reasons that likely caused Tim to work even harder this year against me. 

When the deer population is an even bigger problem next April, remember that Tim was the guy who helped get a deer another hugger on the Board of Aldermen.  

THE DECEPTION:  This year Tim went door-door with my opponent Al Gerber.  Tim would stand there and let Al tell people, including his friends and neighbors how he favored Deer Control but never mentioned Al’s plan for Deer Control did not involve killing any deer.  He also helped Al hide the fact in a heavily Republican area that Al was the president of the local Democratic Township. 

One resident told me that Al Gerber sounded like he had stolen my platform…until the resident went to Al’s website and found out he did not want to kill deer and didn’t say exactly how he wanted to control deer.  Al wrote he wanted to “save taxes” but also wanted to buy and build more parks.   Not everyone who heard this spiel bothered to check or read my large postcard that pointed it out.

ME:  Of course I was a factor.  Some residents do not like me and think this newsletter is an embarrassment.   Others don’t like to see newspaper articles or columns where I am mentioned and the city looks less than great. 

I like to say that I don’t dance.  In other words I am direct.  If you have a question I will give you a direct answer and not dance you around. Some folks do not like direct answers and like to be danced.

Also I don’t fit the T&C mold.  10-year-old cars, Dockers and a windbreaker instead of a suit is more my speed.   

Finally I did not personally hit every door this year.  I think most people in the Ward know me.  I find going door to door can be a little intrusive after a while.  You only actually meet 20% of the people and only about 10% of them really want to talk of local issues.  Plus the policeman in me just does not like leaving cards or door hangers on doorknobs letting anyone driving by know someone is not at home. 

And when it comes to signs I don’t like plastering an area with signs.  A few to put your name out is okay…but more is just visual pollution, especially in the spring. 

NOT HARD TO FIGURE:  When you lose by 43 votes out of 642 cast, you don’t lose any sleep over.  Now Laura Chaney losing by four votes to Steve Fons…there you can drive yourself nuts, because if you could have just got one house to vote definitely you would have won. 

I know I lost two votes on election-day.  One was from a woman who told me at the polls that she called her daughter and told her that she was going to vote and planned to vote for me.  Her daughter, a new car sales manager, then told her then told her how mean I was and how I wrote something on the internet about her.  It turned out I was dealing with her daughter and the price of an Accord suddenly went up $1,000 when I was ready to buy.  When I didn’t buy the car and put the $1,600 into repairs to my 2000 Toyota, I completed a survey that was emailed to me and mentioned how unhappy I was.  The mom made it clear that she was not going to vote for me. 

The other voter was a lady with her kids who wanted to know how I stood on the Healthcare Bill in Washington.  I told her that I did not discuss national issues, but would be happy to talk about any local issues, as city elections should be about local issues.  This didn’t sit well with her. She wanted to know what talk radio station I listened to.  I don’t listen to talk stations.   On her way out I told her how I felt on Health Care and she said, “I wish you would have told me that five minutes ago.”  So I was down two votes, but heck, I needed 43.    

SCENES FROM THE POLLS:  

Al Gerber’s campaign manager Dave Swank looked like he had been sent from central casting for a Sacha Baron Cohen movie (Borat or Bruno).  Swank was decked out in short-shorts, tight top, riding an old 10-speed bike with a four-foot wide sign on his chest and back that said, “Al Gerber.”  People accuse me of not fitting the T&C profile!

DALTON ARRIVES IN CASUAL ATTIRE:  Jon Dalton arrived at the Good Shepherd Church poll.  The mayor was casual.  Oh sure he had on a $2,000 suit, French cuffed shirt and tie, but was going with the straight across handkerchief, instead of the more formal 3-point handkerchief in the left breast jacket pocket.   The reports from the polls were that he then made fun of me for wearing a pair of Dockers and an un-tucked casual shirt in the 87--degree heat. 

WELBY ENJOYS THE HEAT:  Either he really enjoys the heat or he is a dope.  Tim Welby worked the polls all day trying to kick me out of office and keep Nancy Avioli in office.  He was wearing a dark suit. At one point Fred Meyland-Smith joined him at the City Hall. They were both standing in the hot 87-degree sun ambushing voters walking up from the parking lot.  Once they made it past the Tim and Fred gauntlet and reached me, I would say…”There are three elected aldermen here, I just want to point out the one with enough sense to stand in the shade.”

WELBY MULTI TASKS:  While working the city hall polling place, Tim was greeting anyone who would slow down and demand to know what ward they lived in? Depending on the answer he would shove a either a Gerber or Avioli piece of paper in their hands. 

TIM AND THE DRUG DEALER:  As the Brian Marchant-Calsyn showed up to vote, Tim was vigorously pumping his hand.  Brain is the ex-con having served Federal Prison time in Lewisburg, PA for manufacturing drugs.  He now lives on Topping Road.   

After moving to Town and Country Brian was involved working the Ponzi rackets…at least according to convicted Federal ex-con Richard Nicewonger, former Ward 1 resident, now living in Las Vegas. 

Brian then started his own internet companies in an office building in Town and Country, where he failed for over three years to get a business license.  But he was able to draw dozens of complaints with the Attorney General’s office and lawsuits filed in Circuit Court, all alleging bad faith fraud. 

It was good to see the serial ethics violator was getting on so well with the drug dealer.

RIGHT TO REMAIN SILENT:  Geez when Brian Marchant-Calsyn (he changed his name in 2001 adding his wife’s maiden name) walked past me I spoke to him and he did not acknowledge me. Oddly neither did the mayor’s wife about an hour later.          


ROCKET SCIENCE: Standing around all afternoon forced me to wonder about Al’s claim how he is a “rocket scientist.”   A friend of mine is a “rocket scientist’ and has worked for NASA for over 30 years.  Al is now working at Dierbergs.  This makes we wonder if the Dierbergs are not about to open a store on the moon to service the Kramden offspring…(“To the moon Alice…to the moon.” Ralph Kranden (Jackie Gleason) to Alice Kramden (Audrey Meadows) on a weekly basis.)       

WIN SOME AND LOSE SOME:  It was a ying and yang week for our cigarette lobbyist/mayor Jon Dalton.  He got me defeated and kept his buddies on the Board of Aldermen.  However, the next day he took a $1.009 million verdict against the company he formed in September of 2004.  In 2006 Ice House District Redevelopment went to the St. Louis Land Authority trying to use eminent domain to seize property along S. Broadway for a nightclub district. Dalton’s law firm Lewis-Rice represented the city and managed to snatch the salvage business operated by then 78-year-old Opal Henderson.  She sued and won big on Wednesday April 7.

Dalton was busy in the mid 2000s. He formed eight other corporations or LLCs.  I don’t mean he was the registered agent for clients, but he was listed as the “organizer.”  One of those companies, Fountain Lakes Development, LLC was sued in 2008 in St. Charles Circuit Court.  That case is now headed toward an April trial. Dalton is also listed as the attorney for the defendant. 

NEW CLIENT FOR THE LOCAL LOBBYIST:  Since I have been writing this newsletter I have been checking to see what groups Mr. Dalton has been representing. During that time Mr. Dalton has moved some of his lobbying clients to Shannon Hawk, the office manager of his Jefferson City office and a registered lobbyist.  The Hawk-Dalton team picked up an interesting new client:  The Coalition for Speed Enforcement.  This fine organization lists the very same address as Dalton’s Jefferson City office.  Also it does not have a website.  

My guess is this hidden group is either Photo Radar companies…or…Radar Detector companies trying to make LASER or LiDAR speed guns more difficult to be accepted by courts. I had to testify against the Radar Detector industry in Maryland back in 1993, when they were trying to block more accurate LASER guns, which their devices could not warn motorists about until it was too late.  However, my guess would be The Coalition for Speed Enforcement would be Photo Radar companies.     

 THE OTHER RACES:          

WARD 1:   This race was really important to the powers that be…mainly Mayor Dalton and other aldermen.  The facts were that Alderwoman Nancy Avioli is very smart.  It was also known that she misses a lot of Aldermanic and commission meetings. Nancy had trouble getting back to residents who had emailed her or called her.  For two years she told people “I am having trouble with my email.”  However she didn’t have so much trouble that she didn’t receive and send texts and emails during meetings on her Blackberry.   

The aldermen are sent packets with information about the next meeting, four days in advance.  Nancy would routinely show up on meeting night, opening the sealed packet for the first time and start reading the material.  She clearly did not have time for the job.  However, her buddies on the board wanted to keep her seat. 

Nancy sent out a letter to residents stating that her challenger Maria Perron complained about the decisions made by the Clayton Road Task Force, but never attended a meeting.  I don’t know how Nancy is sure of this, since she missed a number of the meetings.  Also the meetings were held at the un-Godly hours of 7am and 7:30am, this discouraged normal people with jobs and kids to get off to school from attending.

Next there was the John Diehl letter that went out on what appeared to be his official Missouri State Representative letterhead.  However, the letter was not paid for by Diehl, it was paid for by Avioli.  Here is the letter: 

[image: image1.emf]
I liked that part where Diehl wrote that Avioli won re-election by a unanimous vote in 2008.  Actually that is a lie.  Nancy ran unopposed, receiving all of 72 votes, but had two write-in votes against her.   It is tough when Bozo or Mickey Mouse also get votes.

THE ROBO CALLS:  Then on the night before the election came the ROBO calls from a group called “Missourians Against Unfair Taxes.”  The current website for this group shows it consists of tobacco companies trying to stop any new cigarette taxes. The calls were urging residents to vote for Avioli.  Nothing like having the appearance Big Tobacco working for you!

Nancy won by 66% of the vote.  Maria Perron had Aldermen Fred Meyland-Smith and Tim Welby working the polls against her.  Plus Lynn Wright working behind the scenes.  So much for the mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Dalton’s claims how he wants to get people interested in city government.  You get interested in city government and run for office and they you are under attack by the Dalton/Diehl army.   

WARD 3:  Here Laura Chaney lost by 3 votes or needed four votes to win in a 204-201 contest.  It was shame that Ward-3 had the lowest turnout of the wards with contested elections. Laura’s opponent, Steve Fons, in my opinion is perhaps the biggest dope I have ever encountered in an elected office.      

NOT WANTING PEOPLE INVOVLED IN GOVERNMENT:  It was interesting that Avioli’s campaign and Gerber’s campaign claimed I did not want to have residents involved in city government.   That is ridiculous!

However, I am honest enough to point out that the vast, vast majority of residents do not want to be involved in local government.  As the mayor appoints more and more commissions, task forces and committees made up of his campaign contributors, the city had to change the ordinances concerning what a quorum is.  Roberts Rules of Order states a quorum is more that 50% of a body.  So few people were showing up for these meetings, the city dropped that number to 40%.  I have mentioned that it is not only stupid but a waste of money to create boards and commission where you cannot get half the members to show up.  We should get rid of the commissions where members don’t show up and have fewer stronger ones. 

In 2008 I forced Mayor Dalton to do his job by pointing out that some commissions had more members than allowed by law and that over 80% of the terms of members of all the commissions had been expired for some time. It was clear Mayor Dalton was appointing people to simply establish a power base. 

THE LACK OF PROTECTION:  I have maintained a belief for some time about elected bodies that is especially true with the Town and Country Board of Aldermen …WE NEED SOMEONE ON THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN TO PROTECT US FROM THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN!  After the last elections I do not think there is anyone to fill that role.   

THE LAST MEETING: The agenda for my last Board of Aldermen had plenty of routine stuff but also a couple of things that clearly registered on my radar.

RECORDING THE MEETINGS:  This was again continued.  However the meeting on April 12 was recorded and a CD on the meeting will be sent to members to listen to. 

To refresh your memory here are the facts:

In 2005 we spent $50,457 to upgrade the audio and visual equipment in the board room.  This included new microphones and a $1,064 digital recorder.  The city clerk began recording all meetings in the Board chambers once the equipment was installed until October of 2009 when the city attorney “suggested” she stop recording meetings after an Architectural Review Board recording was requested by lawyers suing over a decision.  The lawyers represented an entire subdivision of our residents.  The City Attorney, Steve Garrett later said at a BOA work session meeting that he didn’t want to have to defend the city because of “stupid” remarks made by board members that were recorded at a meeting.    

FIRE AND ICE:  Do you remember last November when the mayor introduced a budget that included firing three loyal city employees, but keeping $7,500 for fireworks for the Fire and Ice Show.  Mayor Dalton assured the Board of Aldermen that he would get the other $7,500 need for the show from the business community.  I wondered out loud which businesses the mayor was going to tap.  The Target Store where Pharmacy Hours have been reduced and you are lucky if there are more than two checkout lanes open? Whole Foods has already undergone layoffs and eliminated some inventory? The majority of the store space in Town and country Crossing is vacant. The same is true about Manchester Meadows.  

Turns out the mayor and Park Director didn’t find any marketplace business to pony up the money.  Instead $7,500 was donated by Maria De Ville Retirement Center plus $1,500 donations from Maryville University and Missouri Baptist Hospital.  Marie De Ville is celebrating its 50th Anniversary on Clayton and Mason Road.  Maryville and MO Baptist just received some favorable rezoning from the Board of Aldermen and have more pending. 

SAY GOOD BYE TO THE COURTYARD BY MARRIOTT:  The last guest checked out of the Courtyard by Marriott hotel in front of Maryville University on March 31.  Later that day Maryville University closed the deal buying the hotel and on April 1 they began converting the hotel to dorm rooms.   

THROWING $4,000 OUT THE WINDOW!  Privately Alderman David Karney told me what a “complete waste of money” the resident mail survey his Fire Service Committee prepared on EMS Services in Town and Country.  He said the money would be better used as toilet paper than as this survey.   At Monday’s Board of Aldermen meeting David spoke on how hard his committee had worked on putting this together.  Three are no funds in the budget for such a survey and the questions on the survey are ridiculous. Take a look for yourself.

􀀅- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

SURVEY 
The city of Town and Country is in the process of assessing options with respect to fire and emergency medical services (EMS) provided to residents. Please assist us by answering the questions below and returning this survey by May 31, 2010. The survey card has been pre-addressed and postage has been prepaid for your convenience. 

1. Within the past fifteen years, have you ever personally received emergency fire or EMS assistance in Town and Country? Yes __ No 

If yes, please specify whether you received assistance from fire, EMS or both types of emergency responders and the year in which the service was received. _______________________________________________________________________________________ 
2. Are you familiar with the details of assistance received by any other resident who has, within the past fifteen years, received emergency fire or EMS assistance in Town and Country? Yes No 

If yes, please specify whether such person received assistance from fire, EMS or both types of emergency responders and the year in which the service was received. ________________________________________________________________________________ 
3. Considering your personal experience, if any, and the experiences of other residents, please rate your overall satisfaction with the quality of assistance given to you and other residents (including professionalism, response times and quality of medical and other care). 

very satisfied____ Neutral ___ Unsatisfied____ No experience/no opinion__________ 

4. If you would like to provide additional comments regarding the Town and Country emergency response services, please feel free to do so here. ____________ ______________________________________ _ _____ 
If you would like to receive a follow-up call regarding your responses above, please provide your name and phone number here. 

Name: Phone Number: 

WHAT A JOKE!  Unless you are a paramedic, an emergency room doctor or nurse why would you be qualified to rate EMS service that was provided? 

What about fire service.  I know of no firefighters currently living in Town and Country.  I may be one of the very few residents remotely qualified to give an opinion on fire services at an event.  I have written about 15 magazine articles on fire investigations and fire ground tactics that appeared in national publications here, in Great Britain and in China. I worked 10 years investigating fires and taught fire investigation.  99% of the residents would be completely unqualified to give an opinion. 

This survey asks about response times.  If you, your spouse or kid is waiting for the arrival of emergency medical service 5 minutes might seem like 20 minutes.  This is a terrible question.  The fire dispatch center and fire district have accurate records.  Why would you want to leave an event for 10 years ago to someone’s memory?  Dispatch records are not part of HIPPA and are available. 

This is a postage paid return card that will give the city and this committee absolutely no worth while information. I called this survey “stupid and a complete waste of money.” 

I mentioned all this stuff at the work session.  Mayor/cigarette lobbyist Jon Dalton began to turn red and said he knows personally from an injury what great service the fire district offers and he is looking forward to filling out a survey.  He also added it was important to get citizen’s opinions.  (This was apparently the same injury where Dalton was later sued by Town and Country Rehab for not paying his bills.) 

Much to my surprise, Phil Behnen agreed with me.  Then Steve Fons said, “I agree with Alderman Hoffmann.”  After the work session Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith also told me he agreed with me.            

Perhaps you would like to give your alderman your opinion on this survey. 

IF YOU CALL IN THE NEXT 15 MINUTES WE WILL SEND TO YOU ABSOLUTELY FREE OF CHARGE:   Get a load of this!  Mayor Dalton and the Board were only too happy to lay off three employees, but wanted to keep the pyrotechnics for June’s Fire and Ice show to the tune of $7,500.  Well our provider upped the price to $7,600 but offered us an 8% bonus if we sent them a check by April 16.  That is not an 8% discount…no that is 8% more fireworks! 

This was a bill, which the staff assumed would be passed in two readings on the same night as the cost of the fireworks was already listed on our list of bills to pay.  However a funding bill needs two readings at two different meetings.  You can do two readings at one meeting, if there is an emergency or passage of the bill affects residents’ health, safety or welfare.

 I commented that I did not see where the emergency was and the only health, safety or welfare issue was that 8% more fireworks would mean 8% more stress on peoples’ pets. 

I was against the fireworks show to begin with because we kept that funding but eliminated branch chipping and fired three employees. It was a 6-1 vote. For fireworks. 

MIKE DUFFY’S OUTDOOR SEATING: Mike Duffy’s will add an outdoor seating.  The co-owner the popular eatery in front of Schnucks claims this is not a ploy to get around the January 1 smoking ban.  In fact he said the area would be non-smoking and he was looking forward to January 1 smoking ban.

Duffy’s now has a yard sign they put out indicating if there is seating available.  To make space for the outside seating they had to take three parking spaces.  This required refiguring of spaces at the entire shopping center.  Here is what the folks at DESCO   (Don and Ed Schnucks Company) owners of the shopping center did.  They submitted plans that count shopping cart returns as parking spaces.  They are not going to remove any of the cart returns, but apparently it is okay to park in a cart return if your vehicle will fit.             

If you think about…outside seating is nice for about 1/3 of days in April, 2/3 of the days in May…maybe ½ in June.   In July and August you run the risk that it will be so hot that no one will want to sit out until after 10pm., even with ceiling fans. I’m guessing you would only get 4 to 4 ½ months of actual use for this sitting area.  But it sure would offer a wonderful view…a Phillips 66 station and a busy intersection.   But I’m all for it if that is what Duffy’s want.    

PEOPLE’S PARK: Ah the Summer of Love…Not the 1967-1969 one beginning with Haight- Ashbury and ending with Woodstock that included the People’s Park in Berkley.  No the 2010 one is at Principia.  The city’s Green Team (which appears to have a number of former hippies on it) has gotten Principia to give a 101ft by 60 ft plot on the west side of their campus to be used as a “Community Garden.”  

This garden will be made with all recycled materials. It will be interesting to see how long it takes deer to defeat recycled materials and reach food. It was also mentioned that the gardens would be all “organic” with no pesticides.   Maybe they can use deer poop as fertilizers on the surviving plants. 

Spaces have been marked off with a number reserved for people living at Principia.  The remaining spaces are available to other city residents.  The city claims this deal cost the city nothing.  HOWEVER, the agreement was written and reviewed by the city attorney.  Also the Director of Public Works spent considerable time working on it.  All that equals $$$$$.   There is no such thing as “it costs nothing.”

The gardens at Drace Park being done as a community project by students at Visitation Academy will be back for this year.  All the food grown at Drace Park is given to food pantries. 

THE ST. NICHOLAS GREEK ORTHODOX CHURCH:  The St. Nicholas Church out on the South Outer Road is rapidly coming to completion.  Local resident and church member Pete Spanos was at the meeting for the church requesting a sign.  Supreme Court and other Federal Court rulings have been clear.  Churches do not have to get local permission to put up signs, crosses or symbols as long as it does not impact safety.  The Greek Church was nice enough to apply.  Late last year they put up a wood replica of the sign which I saw on a regular basis, but some other aldermen apparently did not.  But I am sure Nancy Avioli did since she had to drive past the Church site to get into her subdivision.   Steve Fons and Fred Meyland-Smith wanted this continued and wanted the church to jump through some more hoops such as building a model of the property so they could see the sign in scale.  The church does not have to do this.  The sign is reasonable for other buildings along the interstate. 

Pete Spanos was asked why it was important for the sign to be seen from I-64.  Certainly so people coming to events at the church center can find it is the obvious answer.  Since one resident in the subdivision that borders the church property has referred to the Greek Orthodox  Church as a “cult” I can seen politicians posturing.  BUT THE FIRST AMENDMENT RULES!  The Board members from Ward-3 getting upset about this sign in Ward-1 need to shut up before this simple sign issue starts costing the a lot of  unnecessary legal fees.               

BILLS,BILLS AND MORE BILLS:  

DEER:  We are currently averaging $1,000 a month in dead deer removal fees. These are ones from residents’ yards are city streets that our one street employee cannot handle. This does not include dead deer on state and county roads.  

MORE FREE STUFF:  Our current list of bills includes the usual charges for the free coffee we give the employees and also included “Tea” purchased at Sam’s Club.  We are already buying soft drinks for the Aldermen and those not consumed are enjoyed by the staff.  I am afraid to watch in the future and see where power drinks and ice cream treats for employees are added on the backs of the residents. 

TWO PENSIONS:  It is a sweet deal if you are the police chief and city administrator.  Chief Copeland gets a LAGERS pension for position as police chief.  We are also paying in for his ICMA (International City Managers Association) pension.  

SO MUCH FOR SEPERATION OF CHURCH AND STATE:  We are sending 12 people to St. Louis Area Police Chiefs Prayer Breakfast for $15 a head. Not all attending will be cops…I am guessing some local politicians will also be going.  I have a seeking suspicion that this event could be at no charge if you drop the word BREAKFAST and have a “morning prayer meeting” at an area church.  I am tired of the residents constantly feeding employees and elected persons for in-town events.  Meanwhile we laid-off three employees three months ago.  It sure does not appear as if money is tight around here. 

 If they want to go, let them pay for their own breakfast at the prayer breakfast.  Do you think the Chief of Police and Mayor cannot afford $15 for breakfast?  Let’s also start having the politicians and employees pay for their lunch at Chamber of Commerce meetings. For all the city employees who are receiving $15 breakfasts from our limited tax funds…I hope and pray they will each donate $15 to the fund for Officer Crosby’s family!                 

OTHER OBSERVATIONS:

TRAPPED:  The general public does not yet talk about it by cops sure do.  The list of area speed traps such as Charlack, Bel-Ridge, Bel-Nor,  Beverly Hills, Moline Acres and Bella Villa …in the world of cops you can add Town and Country to the list. Police officers in the area routinely talk about T&C being a speed trap.  The facts may prove them out…81-percent of all tickets written in town are written on limit access highways.     

TWO WEEKS IN MAYOR TIME:  Remember me mentioning that February 18th Mason Valley subdivision meeting where Mayor/cigarette lobbyist Jon Dalton told the room full of residents that he would have a big announcement to make in two weeks about a company renting the former Wal Mart store in Manchester Meadows.  I suggested that you don’t have any announcement to make until there is a signed lease and a business license application.       

So Far 53 DAYS after announcing the big announcement would be in a fortnight…we are closing in on EIGHT WEEKS!

I wrote the rumors floating around the other merchants at Manchester Meadows was Bass Pro Shop was interested.  Mayor/cigarette lobbyist Jon Dalton denied that.  I am now hearing WEEKENDS ONLY is interested.  If that is the case…what a laugh to think a Weekends store could come close to equal the amount of sales tax revenue produced by Wal Mart.

ELLIOT DAVIS SAID IT:  Concerning having a lobbyist shilling for tobacco, casinos, racetracks, same day loan outfits and other wonderful groups as mayor…KTVI “You Paid For It” reporter, Elliott Davis reminded me, “Keep in mind there are many residents in Town and Country that have two or three lobbyists.”            
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